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Thank you very much. It is a pleasure to be back with the CBI again.

Let me start by thanking Carolyn for your leadership of the CBI as Director
General.

And also welcome John Allan, who has taken up his role as President since I
last addressed you.

I know John from his time on the Home Office Supervisory Board and I know he
will make a fantastic contribution as President.

There is one paramount issue facing our country at the moment, and I know it
is the number one concern of the CBI, so let me get right to it.

Last week the Cabinet agreed the terms of the UK’s withdrawal from the
European Union.

We also agreed a draft outline of the political declaration on the future
relationship between the UK and the EU.

Both documents were the result of many hours of negotiation between the
United Kingdom and the European Union.

Together they represent a decisive breakthrough – but they are not the final
deal.

We now have an intense week of negotiations ahead of us in the run-up to the
special European Council on Sunday.

During that time I expect us to hammer out the full and final details of the
framework that will underpin our future relationship and I am confident that
we can strike a deal at the council that I can take back to the House of
Commons.

The core elements of that deal are already in place.

The Withdrawal Agreement has been agreed in full, subject of course to final
agreement being reached on the future framework.

That Agreement is a good one for the UK.

It fulfils the wishes of the British people as expressed in the 2016
referendum.

I have always had a very clear sense of the outcomes I wanted to deliver for
people in these negotiations.

Control over our borders, by bringing an end to free movement, once and for
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all.

Control of our money, so we can decide for ourselves how to spend it, and can
do so on priorities like the NHS.

Control of our laws, by ending the jurisdiction of the European Court of
Justice in the United Kingdom and ensuring that our laws are made and
enforced here in this country.

Getting us out of those EU programmes that do not work in our interests, like
the Common Agricultural Policy and Common Fisheries Policy.

And that is exactly what we are going to deliver.

Let me say a little more about the first of those items – getting back full
control of our borders – because I know that is an issue of great importance
to the British people.

The United Kingdom is a country that values the contribution that immigration
has made to our society and economy over many years.

And in the future, outside the EU, immigration will continue to make a
positive contribution to our national life.

But the difference will be this: once we have left the EU, we will be fully
in control of who comes here.

It will no longer be the case that EU nationals, regardless of the skills or
experience they have to offer, can jump the queue ahead of engineers from
Sydney or software developers from Delhi.

Instead of a system based on where a person is from, we will have one that is
built around the talents and skills a person has to offer.

Not only will this deliver on the verdict of the referendum. It should lead
to greater opportunity for young people in this country to access training
and skilled employment.

And we want an immigration system for the future that everyone can have
confidence in.

Yes, a system that works for business. One that allows us to attract the
brightest and the best from around the world, more streamlined application
and entry processes. And we are already taking action in that regard,
introducing the use of e-gates for visitors from the USA, Japan, Australia,
New Zealand, and Canada.

But it also needs to command the confidence of the public by putting them in
control of who comes to this country.

That is what I am determined to deliver, and I look forward to working with
you to achieve it.



So now we have agreed the Withdrawal Agreement it is important that we focus
on the new relationship we want to build with the EU.

And that new relationship must set us on the path to a more prosperous
future.

To do that, it needs to work for jobs right across our economy.

Because we are not talking about political theory, but the reality of
people’s lives and livelihoods. Jobs depend on us getting this right.

And what we have agreed unashamedly puts our future economic success, and the
livelihoods of working families up and down this country, first.

So we have agreed a transition period, to avoid a cliff-edge for business and
to provide the certainty you need to invest.

On goods, the outline future framework agrees to the creation of a
comprehensive free trade area with the EU, our biggest and nearest goods
market.

Zero tariffs, no fees, charges or restrictions across all goods sectors, with
an ambitious customs arrangement that respects both sides’ legal orders.

That is what our businesses need, and that is what my deal will deliver.

That is the right thing for the future of our country. Because while the
world is changing fast, our geography is not.

Europe will always be our most proximate goods market and ensuring we have
free-flowing borders is crucial. Skilled jobs rely on it.

Take the automotive industry. Since 2010 our manufacturing output has
increased by 9%, but in auto manufacturing the growth has been 60%.

Nissan in Sunderland. Jaguar Land Rover in Coventry. Alexander Dennis in
Falkirk. Honda in Swindon. Vauxhall at Ellesmere Port. Wrightbus in
Ballymena.

These firms support tens of thousands of jobs – both directly and indirectly.
Often they are at the heart of their local economies.

All rely on parts being able to flow across borders to support just-in-time
supply chains.

The same is true for our food exporters and our supermarkets.

The deal proposed will work for all of them and sustain the livelihoods they
provide to working people across the UK.

But the method that works best for goods would not be the right one for
services and investment.

A world being made ever smaller by changes in technology presents different



opportunities in the services sector, and that requires a different approach.

Because the UK is not just a European hub but a global hub for services – and
our future success depends on us continuing to be so.

So we have agreed with the EU to negotiate a trading relationship in services
more ambitious than any existing free trade agreement.

It will deliver a level of liberalisation that goes well beyond WTO terms.

All modes of supply will be covered and it will remove substantially all
discrimination in the sectors it covers.

Regulatory autonomy will be preserved, but we will each ensure that our
approaches are transparent, efficient and compatible as far as possible,
doing all we can to avoid unnecessary regulatory requirements.

We will make appropriate arrangements on professional qualifications and
right across the board – in digital, in financial services, in intellectual
property, in transport, in energy – the agreement provides the certainty
businesses need.

For the safety of all our people we have ensured that our close security and
intelligence co-operation with the EU will carry on.

And for our whole economy, we have worked hard to deliver a deal that put
jobs and livelihoods, prosperity and opportunity first.

That is what Brexit should be all about – getting a good deal that unlocks
the opportunity of a brighter future for this country and all our people.

Over the last eight years, our economy has been transformed and we approach
Brexit from a position of recovered strength.

Our public finances are in the healthiest state for a decade, with the
deficit down by four fifths and our debt as a share of the economy now
falling.

And businesses have continued to show their confidence in the British
economy.

Last month Amazon announced that it would be opening a new office in
Manchester, and they have plans to create 1,000 research and development jobs
across the country.

Rolls-Royce announced 200 new jobs at their head office and manufacturing
plant at Goodwood.

British firms won contracts worth £1 billion to support Royal Navy ships,
supporting over 700 jobs.

And in September I was at a Zero Emissions Vehicles Summit, where industry
announced over £500 million of investment that will create 1,000 jobs across



the UK.

And today Equinix have announced a further £90 million investment in a new
data centre to service growing demand for digital financial services in the
City of London, bringing their total UK investment to £295 million this
financial year – a vote of confidence in its future as the world’s premier
financial hub.

But the most striking economic success story of the last few years has been
the jobs miracle that sound economic management has delivered since 2010.

Youth unemployment has almost halved.

More disabled people in work than ever before.

The female unemployment rate has fallen to a record low.

And 1,000 more people have found work every day.

Last week we saw some more excellent employment numbers.

A record number of people are now in work – 350,000 more than a year earlier.

Over three million more since 2010.

And wages rose by 3.2%, the biggest rise in a nearly a decade.

Now I never forget what is behind those numbers: not figures on a spreadsheet
– but real people.

It is the young person who has left school or college and swapped their
pocket money for a wage they earned themselves by their own hard work.

They might still be living at home, and can afford to give their parents a
little each week towards their board. And maybe even start saving for a place
of their own.

It might be a parent, who is moving off benefits and is able to provide a
better quality of life for their family. They could be able to take their
first foreign holiday or get a new car.

Or an older person, who may have given up hope of ever working again, but who
accessed training, learnt new skills, and now feels the rush of pride that
comes with being able to make a contribution and be part of a team again.

Or someone with a disability, who has faced their whole life being told they
didn’t have anything to offer in the workplace, who has been helped by the
DWP’s Disability Confident scheme to access a new opportunity.

That’s the difference that having a job can make; it can provide a sense of
purpose and dignity on which a happy life is built.

That is what businesses like yours provide to millions of people across the
United Kingdom every day.



It is why starting a business, growing a business, and keeping it thriving
and successful are some of the most socially responsible things you can do in
life.

And it is why the deal we will strike with the EU has securing jobs and
prosperity at its heart.

Now I got into politics to help people who want to work hard and do their
best to have a fair shot and the chance to get on in life.

And I know that businesses have an essential role to play. Business can and
should be a force for good in our world.

But at a time when many are questioning whether free markets and an open
trading economy can work for everyone in society, business need to do more to
win that argument.

It is not just a job for politicians: all of you must play your part too, by
stepping up to demonstrate that you truly have a stake in the success of this
country.

The very best way of doing that is by investing in the future of the next
generation by giving them a chance to develop their skills and begin a
rewarding career.

And the government will work with you every step of the way.

When I first became Prime Minister I immediately identified the need for
government to step up and be much more engaged in shaping our economy to be
ready for the challenges of the future – and so we set about developing our
new Modern Industrial Strategy.

At a time of great change and technological transformation as we pass through
a fourth industrial revolution governments have to think and act
strategically, in partnership with business, to strengthen the foundations of
productivity and build up our comparative advantages.

That means investment in our traditional physical infrastructure – roads,
rail, air, and now also broadband and this government is doing that with
record investment.

But for the UK it is also about our knowledge infrastructure and our human
talent too.

So I want to harness the power and expertise of businesses to transform our
skills base and drive up our productivity in the years ahead.

We have some of the best universities anywhere in the world, and after eight
years of Conservative education reform, our schools are scaling new heights
of achievement.

But technical education has not kept pace.



So we are transforming it in England through a programme of major and lasting
reform.

High-quality T-levels will stand alongside A-levels as gold-standard
qualifications – backed with an extra £500 million a year once fully rolled
out.

They will represent a step-change in quality and ambition for technical
education.

The average hours a young person spends learning on their vocational course
will increase by over 50%: from 600 hours per year to over 900 hours per
year.

There will be a clear route into higher-level technical training and
apprenticeships, supported by a reformed apprenticeship levy.

New Institutes of Technology across England will help deliver T-levels,
serving key sectors in their locality and helping to drive growth at a local
level.

A crucial aspect of the new qualifications will be a high-quality industry
placement to help young people gain the experience employers need.

Businesses will play a crucial role in delivering these placements, and I
want every business leader here to think hard about what opportunities your
company can offer to a young person to join your team for up to three months.

For them, it could be an amazing opportunity to build their skills, learn
from your team, and test out what they have learned in an industrial
environment.

For you it is an opportunity to build the pipeline of skilled young people
coming into your industry – broadening and deepening your skills base.

And it is a chance to demonstrate your commitment to the communities in which
you do business. And there is much more that business can do.

By investing in research and development you can help the UK become the ideas
factory of the future, leading the world in new technology, turning
scientific breakthroughs into economic rewards.

The government has set an ambitious target of increasing the UK’s R&D spend
to 2.4% of our national income. Government is doing its bit to achieve that –
but we will only succeed if business steps up and plays its part too.

In the budget last month we increased the annual Investment Allowance from
£200,000 to £1 million – it is now for business to make full use of it.

By doing more to ensure greater fairness and diversity in the workplace,
tackling the gender pay-gap, improving BAME representation in the workforce,
you can tap into new talent and help restore faith and confidence in business
as a great force for social progress.



As the gig economy expands, you can ensure that all workers are treated
fairly and decently.

The CBI is a great partner and champion in making the case for this positive
and forward-looking approach.

And in all of this, government will be your staunch ally.

We all believe in business as a force for good – and I want everyone here to
work with me to make the most of the opportunities that lie ahead.

And those opportunities are real and substantial.

The key to unlocking them is getting a good Brexit deal agreed and delivered
over the next few weeks.

That is my focus. My job is to get the best deal. Parliament must then
examine it and do what is in the national interest.

And I know what that deal needs to do.

Deliver on the referendum vote by giving us control of our borders, laws and
money.

Get the UK out of the Common Agricultural Policy and the Common Fisheries
Policy.

Set us on course for a prosperous future where livelihoods are protected, our
security is maintained, and our Union secured.

It was never going to be easy or straightforward.

And the final stage was always going to be the toughest.

But we have in view a deal that will work for the UK.

And let no one be in any doubt – I am determined to deliver it.

Thank you.


